MINUTES – MAY 3, 2017
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners met in special session at the School System Administration Building in Yanceyville, North Carolina at 1:00 p.m. on Thursday, May 3, 2017.  Members present:  Rick McVey, Vice-Chairman, William E. Carter, Sterling Carter and Kenneth D. Travis.  Absent:  Nathaniel Hall, Jeremiah Jefferies, and David J. Owen.   School Board Members present:  Gladys Garland, Chair, Sylvia Johnson, Vice Chair, Ross Gwynn, Jr., Donna Hudson, Gordon Satterfield and Tracy Stanley.  Absent:  Mel Battle.  Also present: Bryan Miller, County Manager, Dr. Sandra Carter, Superintendent, and Connie Kimrey, Clerk to the Board of Education.   Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.
CALL MEETING TO ORDER

Chair Garland called the Board of Education’s meeting to order.

Commissioner Travis moved, seconded by Commissioner W. Carter to call the Caswell County Board of Commissioners meeting to order.  The motion carried unanimously.
BOARD OF EDUCATION’S ANSWERS TO THE QUESTIONS FROM 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
Dr. Sandra Carter read the answers to the questions from the Board of Commissioners.
“(1)   Can other schools absorb the enrollment at Stoney Creek?

No, the total enrollment at Stoney Creek cannot be absorbed between North Elem and South Elem Schools.

North can accommodate 23 classes with an average size of 18 or 414 students.  Current enrollment is 394. Consequently, North could absorb 20 students from Stoney Creek.  South can accommodate 23 classes with an average size of 18 or 414 students. Current enrollment is 311. Consequently, South could absorb 103 students from Stoney Creek.
This would leave us without room for 69 of the 192 students currently enrolled at Stoney Creek. With continued requirements from the state to lower k-3 class sizes even more, the number of Stoney Creek students without a place to go would increase.
(2)  Would transportation changes be required?
Yes, resulting in increased costs and increased riding time for students.
Stoney Creek currently requires three school buses to efficiently cover the school zone. Collapsing this zone would result in the need for 8-9 buses instead of three buses. This would cost approximately $50,000 more per year for fuel and repair parts. This would also require six additional bus drivers at a cost of $55,852 per year.
The typical route would increase by 30 minutes each way--resulting in students spending two hours on the bus each day.    Of the Stoney Creek population, 86% currently rides a bus. This could increase with the collapse of the Stoney Creek zone as North or South may not be as convenient for Stoney Creek parents who currently drive their children to school.
(3) What would be the financial impact?
The need for 8-9 buses (six additional buses) would cost approximately $50,000 more per year for fuel and repair parts. This would also require six additional bus drivers at a cost of $55,852 per year.
An empty school will still require power. We spend approximately $60,000 for utilities each year. (Electricity and garbage removal).   Still maintaining power for facility and waste water facility along with water quality would cost $36,000 per year. State still requires us to test the water whether we occupy the building or not.    The state also funds school principals.  We would have one less state­ paid administrator in the district.
(4) What type of enclosure is planned for Stoney Creek?
The enclosure will mirror the enclosure at Oakwood Elem. which consists of a brick/glass corridor with heating and air.  It will provide two emergency exit doors and also be incorporated into the fire alarm system at Stoney Creek.
(5)  If the $15 million grant is received would it be applied to BY renovations?
Yes.  If the $15 million Capital Needs Based Grant is received, the items removed from the original $42 million BYHS renovation request would be added back in.  Therefore, resulting in an approximate total of $27 million ($42M minus $15M) renovation cost.   Per the Capital Needs Based Grant guidelines, if districts are awarded the grant, the state will withhold lottery revenue for the next eight years ($180,000 per year). Consequently, we would not be able to provide $90,000 per year to assist with the loan payments and we would have $90,000 less for capital needs.”
Commissioner W. Carter stated that he did not see anything listed about Oakwood School and it being able to take students.  Dr. Carter responded that Oakwood did not have the capacity to hold any more students.

Commissioner Travis asked what would happen with the teachers at Stoney Creek School.  Dr. Carter responded that they would be absorbed in the other schools.  Commissioner Travis then stated that people in the Stoney Creek School area do not want Stone Creek to be closed.  He then added that Stoney Creek School has the best scores in the county.
Vice Chairman McVey stated that he wanted to make sure the commissioners understand that the grants do not help to retire the debt.  He added that the $15 million would go towards what is borrowed.  Dr. Carter added that the grant only goes towards new construction.  Mr. Satterfield responded that the grant would reduce the amount of debt by $6 million.

Dr. Carter stated that when the Board was looking at its 5 year plan and 8 year plan safety is the only thing at Stoney Creek School.

BOARD OF EDUCATION FLYER

Commissioner Travis stated that he wanted to talk about the flyer that was sent out by all the students.  He asked about the rusted steps in the picture on the flyer.  Dr. Carter responded that this was a shelter overhand and the shiny part is a hole.  Commissioner Travis asked how long it had been this way.  Mr. Jerry Hatchett, School System Maintenance Director, responded that it was cut out of the budget in 2015 by the superintendent before it went to the Commissioners.  Commissioner Travis stated that Ms. Watlington statement at the commissioners meeting was the best statement he has heard since this discussion has started.  He added that she talked about a school that she visited was 61 years old and it was very well maintained.  He asked the school board why they wanted to build a school if they were not going to keep it up.  Dr. Carter responded that she could not speak to what happened in the past.  Commissioner Travis then asked who came up with the numbers on the flyers and why was the Board of Education’s telephone numbers not listed on the flyer.  Dr. Carter responded that the flyer was a collaboration of the School Board, Finance Office and Administration.  The telephone numbers were taken straight from the county’s website.  Commissioner Travis stated that he understood where they got the telephone number but he did not know why the Board of Education’s telephone numbers were not listed.  Dr. Carter responded that the Board of Education was publicizing this on its website.
Commissioner McVey stated that the figures on the flyer were not correct because they have not been figured with any contingencies and he wanted the public to know that.  Dr. Carter responded that these figures were from Davenport’s numbers.  Commissioner McVey stated again that he did not want the public to think that these estimates are right.

Mr. Stanley stated that the high school is in bad shape and the school board would take care of the new school.

Chair Garland stated that this concluded the presented information.

Ms. Hudson stated that the School Board’s budget only allowed them to pick and choose what was needed to be done.  Commissioner Travis responded that the county had the same problem but to a greater extent.  Ms. Hudson stated that the School Board wanted to put some estimates out there because a lot of what was out in the public was wrong information.  Vice Chairman McVey responded that the estimates are close but they are not correct estimates.

Commissioner Travis stated that the taxpayers would have to pay 5 cents on everything they own and it is not fair because everyone in the county does not pay property taxes.  He added again that the Board of Education’s telephone numbers should have been listed on the flyer.  Ms. Hudson responded that it was on the School’s website.  Chair Garland responded that Item #8 addresses contact information as well.  Ms. Stanley responded that her telephone number was out in the public.

Commissioner W. Carter stated that the $15 million grant is still out there and that the tax rates would be based on the term of the loan.
Vice Chairman McVey stated that he was not in favor of a 40 year loan because the county would have to pay $8 million in interest with a 40 year loan.  He also understood that someone said it could be paid off early and that it would be harder on the taxpayer with a 20, 25 or 30 year loan.

Mr. Miller went over capital funding scenarios for the new high school construction which was a 26 page document but he stated that the most important pages were page 5, 16, 17, 18 and 19.  He added that he and Dr. Carter met with Brian Bradner with Dewberry & Davis.  They talked about the cost of steel.  Mr. Miller went over the different pages that are included in these minutes. (See next 5 pages). 

Commissioner S. Carter asked if the school security was included in the numbers.  Mr. Miller responded that school security was included in the numbers.  

Commissioner W. Carter asked when Dillard would be paid off.  Mr. Miller responded that Dillard would be paid off prior to the tax increase.  Commissioner W. Carter then asked how much security would cost.  Dr. Carter responded that $1.34 million was included for security.  Mr. Miller added that he rounded that number to $1.5 million.  Commissioner W. Carter asked if the $15 million from the state would be applied to this loan if the county gets it.  Mr. Miller responded that he would not be the one to determine that.  Ms. Stanley stated that Commissioner Owen had said that that was dropped by the state.  Mr. Miller responded that the Board of Commissioners sent a resolution to legislature supporting this issue.  Commissioner McVey responded that he thought it would come back.  Dr. Carter responded that the capital needs grant would certainly go towards the loan and that it would be up to the commissioners if the other would go against the $40 million loan.

Commissioner McVey stated that Chairman Hall had mentioned the School Board having a Plan B so Commissioner McVey asked what Plan B was.  Dr. Carter responded that the School Board has done its due diligence and has looked at safety needs as well as other items and the School Board’s Plan B is to pursue Plan A.

Mr. Satterfield stated that the analysis that was prepared was based on 2017 rates and he wanted to public to be made aware of that.  He added that he would be surprised if the value of property remained the same or went down because he has never seen the property values go down.  Mr. Miller responded that the report also did not include debt service that will drop off.
Chair Garland stated that the Board of Education has done its due diligence for the needs of Caswell County schools and there are a lot of needs for improvements and the Board of Education is committed to move forward with this effort.

Commissioner S. Carter stated that he had been adding all of the numbers and that the School Board is asking for $33.5 million because of the tax burden to the citizens.  

Dr. Carter stated that the School Board decided to pull back as much as possible but if the School Board receives the needs base grant the School Board would like to receive the original amount.  

Commissioner S. Carter stated that the Board can proceed with the resolution since the Board took a vote or proceed with a 30 year term with only one commissioner in opposition.  Vice Chairman McVey responded that it was a general consensus to proceed with a 30 year term.  Commissioner S. Carter stated that he wrote it down that the Board took a vote on the 30 year term.  He added that the packet was very complicated.  Commissioner S. Carter asked the county manager to discuss the pros and con of the $3 million in lottery funds.  Mr. Miller responded that if the $3 million is used up front it will delay the raise in taxes for the taxpayers or the commissioners can decide to pay off debt service with the $3 million.  Commissioner S. Carter asked what the consensus of the Board was on the $3 million.  Vice Chairman McVey responded that the Board has not discussed this.  Commissioner S. Carter stated that security had been added into these numbers and instead of having a blunt tax increase the Board can spread this over several years.  Mr. Miller tried to respond but was cut off.  Commissioner S. Carter continued by saying it could be spread over 5 to 7 years.  Mr. Miller responded that there would be 4 years before the tax increase would begin.  Commissioner S. Carter stated again that this could be spread out and that it would be very realistic for the citizens of Caswell County.  He added that the county needs to take pride in a new school.  Commissioner S. Carter stated that having the information on Stoney Creek School was good so now the Board has the figures in front of it and he did not see why the Board can’t vote at the next meeting.  Commissioner W. Carter responded that it was on the next agenda for the Board.

Ms. Garland stated that she hoped the Board of Education addressed the concerns of the Board of Commissioners and that she knew the Board had a meeting on Monday.  She added that she was looking forward to a positive response.

Commissioner S. Carter stated that the deadline for the resolution is Monday.

Mr. Satterfield stated that he wanted to make sure that the security issues were included in the amount.  Mr. Miller responded that the security numbers were included in some of the analysis such as the $36 million and $47 million.  Mr. Satterfield continued by saying that in order to address the safety issues at the schools this would need to be added to the referendum.  He added that he wanted the public to realize that the $1.4 million is included on the referendum.  Mr. Miller responded that this would be stated on the referendum. 

ADJOURNMENT
At 1:55 p.m. Commissioner W. Carter moved, seconded by Commissioner Travis to adjourn the Caswell County Board of Commissioners meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.
At 1:55 p.m. Mr. Gwynn moved, seconded by Ms. Johnson to adjourn the Caswell County School Board meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.
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